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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of November 13, 2008

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Munir, and Chairperson Maturo

Arrived Late:
Commissioners Lentz (7:32 p.m.) and Parker (7:34 p.m.)

Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Principal Planner Swiecki, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and approved, 3 – 0 (Commissioners Lentz and Parker absent during voting).

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of September 11, 2008 Regular Meeting


2.
Approval of Draft Minutes of October 9, 2008 Regular Meeting


3.
Approval of Draft Minutes of October 23, 2008 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Hunter noted that he was absent for the September 11 meeting.  He suggested waiting until one more commissioner arrived so a quorum could vote on that set of minutes.


Commissioner Munir moved to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was seconded by Chairperson Maturo.  Commissioner Lentz joined the meeting at 7:32 p.m.


The motion was approved, 4 – 0 with respect to the October 9 and October 23 minutes, and 3 – 0 – 1 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining) with respect to the September 11 meeting (Commissioner Parker absent during voting).  
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.


At 7:34 p.m., Chairperson Maturo noted that Commissioner Parker had joined the meeting.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo reported that the Planning Commission received a letter from the State Clearinghouse regarding the proposed SP-CRO District zoning text amendment, an item later on the agenda, and some miscellaneous correspondence.
OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  Sierra Point:  Design Guidelines Amendment DGA-1-08; Proposal by the City of Brisbane to update and amend the Combined Site and Architectural Design Guidelines for Sierra Point in their entirety; APN 007-163-010, -030 & -040; 007-164-010 & -020; 007-165-010, -020, -040, -050, -060, -070, -080, -090, -100, -110 & -120


Chairperson Maturo noted that the Planning Commission had conducted several meetings on the proposed revisions to the Sierra Point Design Guidelines, and the public hearing was closed at the last meeting.  She suggested that commissioners discuss their concerns and interests.


Commissioner Hunter asked the staff to comment on the change in the proposed hotel application.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the hotel application had been formally withdrawn.  He noted that the design guidelines are not project-specific; rather they provide an overall framework and vision for Sierra Point.  He emphasized that all subsequent projects implementing the guidelines will be subject to a formal public review and approval process, including environmental review.  


Principal Planner Swiecki acknowledged concerns raised at previous meetings about the implications of subsequent future projects on the northerly linear park.   He pointed out staff was recommending additional provisions in the design guidelines to ensure that the northerly edge is not adversely impacted by future development.


Chairperson Maturo noted that commissioners received a memo regarding the public trust doctrine.  Community Development Director Prince said the City Attorney made the information available to the City Council and the staff thought it might be helpful to the Planning Commission.


Commissioner Hunter recommended following the order in the table of contents and discussing particular issues of concern, and other commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Commissioner Hunter noted the document begins with a section on the conceptual master plan.  He said he liked the idea of a conceptual plan, but recognized that development at Sierra Point has fallen far short of the goals.  He emphasized the importance of Sierra Point’s attractive Bayside location, the potential for creating different kinds and sizes of usable public spaces with landscaping, art, and other amenities.  He noted that in addition to planning for the public open space, there should be consideration of how the space between buildings in the development can be used.

Commissioner Parker expressed her opinion that the public plaza should be moved next to the biotech campus, and she opposed the concept of a land swap.  She said the hotel could be located next to the plaza, with some open space and a parking lot at the northeast end.  She noted that this configuration would give a better sense of spaciousness, and the entire northeast area could be left open and free.


Commissioner Lentz thanked the Planning Commission for continuing this matter to allow another opportunity to discuss the design guidelines before sending them to the City Council.  He indicated that he had already submitted some proposed revisions and comments to the staff.  He said he liked the design guidelines in general, and could identify some possible enhancements the Commission might consider.


Commissioner Lentz said he visited the northeast section of Sierra Point the previous weekend and noticed several types of activities and recreational uses.  He stated that after considering the options, the location recommended by the consultant and staff appeared best.


Commissioner Munir acknowledged the hard work done by the staff and consultants to inform the Planning Commission and the public about the proposed revisions in the design guidelines.  He said he liked the concept of a central plaza rather than a more isolated location to the north.  He noted that the design guidelines appear to address the handling of open space and open areas between buildings.  He observed that having a focal point will be good for the all the businesses at Sierra Point.

Chairperson Maturo commented that the idea of a plaza at Sierra Point has been under discussion for many years.  She agreed with the staff and consultant that a central plaza with an open area toward the Bay and a retail liner would work best.  She suggested looking at ways of enhancing the existing open space toward the north.

Commissioner Hunter noted that although that the hotel envisioned for the northwest corner of Sierra Point seems monolithic and massive, he understood that the design guidelines were conceptual, and that any actual hotel project will undergo extensive and detailed review by the City before approval.


Commissioner Hunter drew attention to the “Location” section, describing the main entrance to the plaza, and said he liked the idea of creating a positive terminus for the roadway with a straight view toward the Bay and convenient parking.  He noted that the previous plan did not include a focal point.  He recommended making sure the plaza is pedestrian-friendly and more appealing than a generic office park.  He said the development at Sierra Point should provide amenities for the community and preserve the open views toward the water.

Commissioner Hunter emphasized the importance of different kinds of transportation modes, from walking and running, skateboarding, and biking to driving.  He observed that centralizing the roadway in the middle core of the site allows more opportunities around the outside for activities that are not compatible with vehicles.  He recognized the need to maintain adequate access for emergency vehicles and safe egress in case of disasters.


Commissioner Munir expressed concern about the safety of having a single point of access to Sierra Point, especially if more people will be coming to the area.  He said the original development was planned without a secondary access route, and this continues to be a problem.  He recommended verifying the seismic safety of the Caltrans bridge connecting Sierra Point to Bayshore.  He also questioned the reliability of ferry service for a mass evacuation.

Commissioner Hunter suggested that a central gathering place would be helpful in the event of an emergency at Sierra Point.

Commissioner Munir noted that the circulation around the central plaza is rather restrictive, which could impede emergency access and use of the area as a shelter.  He commented that it might be better to break up the diagonal street parking areas with indented curbs and contours.  


Commissioner Munir recommended that the City develop a specific emergency plan for Sierra Point to address access issues and identify possible options and solutions.  Commissioners expressed support for this idea.


Community Development Director Prince noted that the revised General Plan has a new policy to investigate alternative means of access to and egress from Sierra Point.


Referring to Page 36, Commissioner Hunter recommended omitting the roadway between the main part of the plaza and the stairway to the Marina.  He suggested routing traffic around the plaza instead.  Community Development Director Prince said the staff and consultant could investigate that option.

Turning to the provisions regarding public access, Commissioner Hunter expressed support for the sense of place the design guidelines create.  He noted that Sierra Point is an important natural asset that Brisbane should enhance and utilize.  He recommended using buildings to frame views instead of blocking views.

Commissioner Munir observed that the view shown on Page 32 depicts a very large hotel.  Commissioner Hunter pointed out that the hotel proposal was withdrawn, and any future proposal will have to be evaluated on its own merits.  Community Development Director Prince said the scale of the drawing was not accurate.  Commissioner Munir said he did not like the fishbowl effect created by the large hotel and office building as shown.


Commissioner Munir suggested identifying public transportation access points like bus stops within an easy walking distance of the plaza.  Community Development Director Prince noted that transit stops could be added to the plan.


Commissioner Lentz said runners and dog owners would appreciate a softer surface alongside the Bay Trail.  He recommended considering compacted sand along the edge of the asphalt paved trail, such as that used in Burlingame.

Commissioner Lentz recommended connecting Sierra Point with shuttle services as an alternative to private vehicles.


Commissioner Parker commented that successful plazas tend to be relaxing places suitable for multiple purposes ranging from small retail uses to art exhibits.


Chairperson Maturo observed that the revised design guidelines provide a more consistent plan and direction for Sierra Point.  She expressed support for maintaining public access and having a softer surface on the Bay Trail. 


Commissioner Hunter suggesting thinking about sharing Sierra Point and its waterfront with people from outside Brisbane, as well as providing amenities for Brisbane residents.  He noted that Sierra Point features open space within an urban development that can appeal to visitors, workers in the office buildings, pedestrians, and recreational users.


Commissioner Parker asked about limitations on night lighting.  Community Development Director Prince noted that the design guidelines tend to focus on how the lighting would look.  He recommended looking at hours and lighting intensity as part of future programming details.  Commissioner Parker asked if the businesses at the site would be open late at night; Community Development Director Prince responded that it was difficult to predict the specific kinds of retail operations at this conceptual planning phase.

Commissioner Parker asked when actual building was likely to take place.  Community Development Director Prince recalled that the original master plan for Sierra Point was written in the 1970’s, but full build-out has yet to occur.  He said the biotech campus will probably be the first component constructed.  Commissioner Parker recommended creating some public activities before the biotech campus is completed.  She suggested approaching the Chamber of Commerce to encourage local restaurants to consider catering lunches in the parking lot adjacent to the biotech campus, and having a farmers’ market one day a week.  She noted that providing these activities and establishing a focal point in advance will build interest and attract people before the plaza is built.  Community Development Director Prince expressed support for these ideas.  He noted that Fred Kent’s public placemaking workshops helped identify a number of successful ways of programming and activating public places that might work at Sierra Point.


Commissioner Hunter talked about a college campus that planted an open grassy area to see where students walked before laying out permanent pathways.  He expressed support for the idea of beginning to use the space, finding out how it is used, and then developing a more definite character.

Commissioners discussed examples of different types of plazas and activities.


Community Development Director Prince recommended refocusing on the design guidelines.


Commissioner Munir expressed his preference for native trees and plants in the landscaping guidelines to avoid creating an artificial appearance, and he cited the palm trees planted along the Embarcadero in San Francisco as an example.  Community Development Director Prince observed that Brisbane’s weather and wind conditions need to be taken into account in making plant suggestions.


Commissioner Lentz recommended promoting consistency in the landscaping along the Bayshore to give it a unified appearance.  He advocated habitat enhancement and restoration of the northwest corner of the site.  Where feasible, he noted, landscaping should be designed to provide a variety of passive recreational opportunities along the shoreline.  Commissioner Lentz mentioned a dog park, a horseshoe pit, bocce ball court, and par course as some possibilities.  He noted that the City might want to consider equipment rental facilities in conjunction with water access for windsurfers, kayakers, and boaters.


Commissioner Lentz spoke in favor of enhancing the northeast corner and expanding the green space there and toward the southeast as well.  He observed that it might be possible to eliminate excess parking spaces at the Marina to create more open space, and he suggested conferring with Marina Services Director Warburton about the future needs of the Marina.


Commissioner Lentz questioned the need Guidelines 3 and 4 on Page 61, pertaining to parking within the shoreline area regulated by Bay Conservation and Development Corporation.  Principal Planner Swiecki said this provision was carried over from the older version of the guidelines.  Commissioner Lentz recommended deleting those references to parking within the existing green area.


Commissioner Munir said the landscaping criteria should contain a provision forbidding obstruction of the line of sight at intersections.  

Chairperson Maturo expressed support for more native plants and avoiding artificial- looking landscaping.

Commissioner Hunter emphasized the importance of keeping the northern end of the site open and accessible to the Bay.  He noted that the public space should be community-driven rather than developer-driven, and its design should encourage people to use the area.


With respect to the building design section, Commissioner Hunter stressed that any proposal will be carefully scrutinized to ensure the most beautiful and user-friendly sense of place.  He said all buildings should enhance Sierra Point as a community asset and provide amenities for the public.


Commissioner Lentz noted that the landscaping for the building at the northeast corner should act as a buffer between the building and the adjacent public land.  Commissioner Hunter observed that even with a land swap, the City has the ability to influence the size, location, and appearance of whatever is built on the traded parcel.

Chairperson Maturo asked if there were any other structures encroaching on the 100-foot-wide shoreline governed by BCDC, and the staff indicated there were no others.  Chairperson Maturo objected to allowing any development on that land.  Commissioner Parker agreed.  Chairperson Maturo indicated that she had reservations about a 14-story building.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the current limit was 12 stories, and the Commission had already proposed lowering the maximum height.

Commissioner Munir recommended removing the pictures and examples and just issuing the design guidelines.  He suggested rewriting the provisions about the buildings looking alike, and expressed concern about encouraging some diversity in the architecture.  Community Development Director Prince noted that these provisions would apply to the hotel and office building.  Principal Planner Swiecki pointed out that the guidelines are not intended to address architectural styles as much as the building character, massing and other design characteristics.  

Commissioner Munir observed that Item 2c on Page 79 talks about making the entry to the hotel highly visible.  Community Development Director Prince clarified that the entrance to the hotel would be well articulated and distinguishable.  He noted that the Radisson configuration, for example, is awkward and confusing for guests.


Commissioner Munir asked about the building color scheme, mentioned on Page 84.  Principal Planner Swiecki noted these provisions were carried over from the previous guidelines.  Community Development Director Prince pointed out that the existing buildings at Sierra Point reflect diverse architectural styles.


Commissioner Hunter suggested considering a variety of parking options based on the types of adjacent uses.  He proposed designating long-term parking lots and short-term spaces closer to buildings.


Commissioner Lentz advocated exploring the feasibility of installing electrical hookups in some of the parking stalls, and encouraging sharing and public use of private parking lots during off-hours and for special events.  Commissioner expressed support for the idea of sharing the resources at Sierra Point with the rest of the community.


Commissioner Munir recommended not providing too much parking in the central portion of the site, and instead encouraging people to take public transit or walk from more distant parking areas.


With respect to the design elements guidelines, Commissioner Hunter advocated using design to make Brisbane more cohesive and bring its distinct geographical areas together.  He suggested looking at features of central Brisbane and the Northeast Ridge that might be incorporated at Sierra Point to reinforce an overall identity.  He cited plantings and landscaping, scale of buildings, streetscapes, and lighting as potential opportunities.

Commissioner Munir recommended deleting the picture of the lighting example from the design guidelines.


Commissioner Munir noted there are tall trees other than palms that would grow well in Brisbane. 


Commissioner Munir asked about the geological safety of the site.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that there are technical requirements pertaining to construction on closed landfills, and the soils studies done for the environmental impact report (EIR) identified appropriate testing and structural measures.  Commissioner Munir cautioned that the developer needs to recognize unique factors like the seismic risk and the presence of hazardous materials.


Commissioner Parker advocated soft surfaces on walking paths and trails.


Commissioner Hunter noted that the vision of Sierra Point as an urban office park has become modified over time to include more public recreation activities and pedestrian access.

Commissioner Lentz said he would like to see free wi-fi service at Sierra Point, consistent lighting along the waterfront and the plaza, and upgrades to the Marina.  


Community Development Director Prince thanked the Planning Commission for its input.  He said the staff will incorporate the revisions and present the design guidelines to the City Council for approval.


Chairperson Maturo noted there will be future opportunities for public comment when the matter comes to the City Council.


At 9:25 p.m., the Planning Commission took a short recess.  Chairperson Maturo reconvened the meeting at 9:34 p.m.
NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  Zoning Text Amendment RZ-2-08 to amend SP-CRO Sierra Point Commercial District Regulations to permit child care centers; Mitigated Negative Declaration; Courtney McCrane, Walmart.com, applicant; APN 007-164-010 & -020, 007-165-110 & -120

Senior Planner Tune presented a proposal for an amendment to the zoning regulations for the Sierra Point Commercial District to allow childcare centers in existing buildings as a permitted use.  He explained why allowing childcare centers as a use would be consistent with the General Plan.  


Senior Planner Tune advised that the ordinance proposed by staff would require use permit approval for childcare centers in the SP-CRO District, and childcare facilities would be subject to additional requirements pertaining to distance from freeways, acoustical studies and appropriate noise mitigation measures to avoid adverse impacts on adjoining uses.  He reviewed the ordinance provisions regarding parking spaces and noted issues to be addressed in future specific proposals.  Senior Planner Tune said staff recommends that the Planning Commission recommend that the City Council adopt the mitigated negative declaration and draft ordinance as proposed.

Commissioner Parker asked about the depth of topsoil and clay capping the landfill at Sierra Point.  Senior Planner Tune said the depth varies, depending on the specific site proposed.  He noted that the ordinance deals with the issue in a more general manner.  Senior Planner Tune indicated that the San Mateo County Health Department would require additional studies and sensors to monitor methane gas and other harmful emissions from the underlying landfill, and children and staff would need to be protected from direct contact with the soil.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the change from “daycare” to “childcare” in the definitions.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the definition proposed in the ordinance states that a “daycare center” is the same as a “childcare center.”  He said the Sierra Point zoning regulations would be amended to list childcare centers as a use that would require a use permit.  He added that the current zoning regulations for Sierra Point do not allow childcare/daycare centers.

Commissioner Lentz expressed concern about having children at Sierra Point during construction of the biotech campus and other buildings, given the dust and noise likely to be generated.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the City has standard requirements to mitigate impacts from construction.  He said the mitigated negative declaration addresses concerns about construction activity on landfill sites that would also apply to additions to existing buildings and other excavation activities.

Commissioner Munir recommended mentioning specific federal and state requirements governing childcare facilities.  Senior Planner Tune said the City does not specify federal and state regulations in other districts that allow daycare centers, and there is nothing in City codes that would relieve an applicant from complying with all applicable state and federal laws and licensing requirements.  Commissioner Munir advocated including a mention of the other requirements.

Commissioner Hunter asked if staff had concerns that the amendment would open the door for stand-alone daycare facilities.  Senior Planner Tune said the design guidelines in that case would need to be amended to allow stand-alone facilities.  He said that the intent of the ordinance is to help meet the needs of parents who work at Sierra Point.  He remarked that the City might not want to encourage childcare facilities catering to people from elsewhere, given the limited access to Sierra Point.  He noted the use permit process gives the Planning Commission authority to review and approve applications on a case-by-case basis.


Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from the applicant.


Courtney McCrane, Walmart.com, explained that the applicant would like an on-site childcare facility for the purpose of attracting and retaining employees.  She estimated that about 70 children would be enrolled, and the center would be a major advantage for parents.

Melvin Boyer, project manager, said Walmart.com is working with a team of architects, the daycare facility operators, and a soils consultant.  He stated that the exact location of the facility has not yet been determined, but it will be inside one of the existing buildings at Sierra Point.  He advised that the childcare center will consist of about 7,000 square feet of interior space and an adjacent outdoor playground. 


Commissioner Hunter noted that the application refers to 7,600 to 11,600 square feet.  Mr. Boyer clarified that Walmart.com surveyed employees to gauge the level of interest and determined that 7,000 to 7,100 square feet would be needed for 74 students.


Commissioner Hunter expressed concern about the traffic hazards that can result from parents dropping off and picking up children at a self-contained childcare center.  He asked what kinds of transfer arrangements were envisioned.  


Andrew Beckner, childcare center operator, said most childcare centers have convenient drop-off zones in front for parents who drive, as well as access inside the building for parents who walk their kids to the childcare center on their way to work.  He commented that Sierra Point employees are lucky to have parking lots instead of just street parking.  


Commissioner Hunter emphasized the special risks of a childcare site in a building sitting on top of an old landfill.  Mr. Beckner stated that there will be a protective barrier between the soil and any play areas.  Commissioner Hunter noted that children also need to be supervised and protected if they are taken on any organized walks along the shoreline.

Commissioner Hunter expressed support for the concept of childcare facilities within a workplace environment.  He remarked that some childcare facilities have Web cameras that allow parents to monitor their children from their desktop computers.

Commissioner Munir said he also liked the idea of having childcare facilities in office buildings.  He observed that close proximity of parents and children gives a sense of security that working families appreciate.


Commissioner Parker indicated that her primary concern was for the safety of the children, given the underground soil contamination at Sierra Point. 


Chuck Pardini, environmental consultant, stated that his firm has just begun assessing the environmental conditions at the Sierra Point.  He reported that the entire area has at least 3 feet of clean fill above an impermeable clay cap about 1 foot thick, so there would be no direct exposure to children at the facility.  Mr. Pardini talked about possible mitigation measures that might be employed to limit disturbances during the construction period.  He noted that Sierra Point was a non-hazardous-waste municipal landfill that operated for about seven years.  Based on the research done so far, he estimated that about 60 percent was household waste and 40 percent was commercial waste.  Mr. Pardini added that previous consultants were unable to find evidence of any hazardous waste dumped in the landfill.


Commissioner Parker asked about safety monitoring during construction of the recently approved biotech campus at Sierra Point.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the Public Works Department has an inspector to monitor grading activities; the San Mateo County Environmental Health Department monitors work on landfills; and for most large projects, the City hires full-time inspectors to coordinate these efforts.

Commissioner Munir asked about the porosity of the soil and the possibility of leaching.  Mr. Pardini clarified that his investigation focused on environmental conditions rather than the physical parameters of the soil.  Commissioner Munir explained that the prospect of rising sea levels in the future could affect the integrity of the clay barrier, and he recommended considering this possibility.  Mr. Pardini stated that the most recent groundwater monitoring report shows very low levels of any chemicals.  He said the cap is also inspected regularly to verify its condition.  Commissioner Munir recommended that the applicant to provide more information on soil characteristics.  Mr. Beckner emphasized that the applicant was not planning to build any new structures.  

Commissioners expressed concern about ensuring the safety of the outdoor play area.

Commissioner wanted to make sure adequate dust and noise control measures are imposed during the construction period.  Community Development Director Prince noted that the Planning Commission reviewed those conditions as part of the EIR for the biotech campus.


Commissioner Munir advised the applicant to take wind effects into account.  Mr. Beckner said the facility will be fenced and screened.


Chairperson Maturo welcomed comments from members of the public.


Dana Dillworth said this proposal reminds her of an earlier attempt by the City to rezone the Baylands for housing, claiming that a better understanding of site conditions would come later.  She expressed her opinion that the mitigated negative declaration does not deal with the most important issue, the protection of children.  Ms. Dillworth asked that all information from the GPA-1-91 public hearings regarding the requirements for a full EIR be incorporated by reference into her comments on the current proposal.

Ms. Dillworth questioned whether there were no restrictions by other agencies upon locating childcare facilities on former dump sites.  She added that Sierra Point’s proximity to the freeway and airport are additional drawbacks.  


Ms. Dillworth stated that all landfills under the Department of Toxic Substances Control’s jurisdiction have prohibitions against childcare facilities being located on hazardous waste sites.  She observed that the Regional Water Quality Control Board has a definition of “sensitive land use” which includes daycare facilities and other facilities with high-density occupation on a daily basis.  


Ms. Dillworth stated that only 70 of the 114 total acres at Sierra Point have been capped, and reports identify benzene and 1.4 dichloryl benzene leaking from the dump under Sierra Point.  She expressed concern about the lack of oversight and the adequacy of existing regulations to ensure the safety of the land.  She cautioned that the EIR done for the biotech campus looked only at that use and not childcare.  Ms. Dillworth stated that the cap over the garbage is there to prevent water from seeping down, not to protect people from exposure.  She urged the City to recognize that Sierra Point is a former industrial landfill with an industrial waste discharge permit, not an appropriate area for childcare.  Ms. Dillworth commented that the noise from construction activities at Sierra Point also needs to be considered.


Ms. Dillworth recommended putting childcare facilities on solid land that will be safe in the event of an earthquake or tsunami.  She noted that the City-owned land near the fire station would be a better option.  Ms. Dillworth suggested adding provisions about protecting children and informing parents about the potential risks.


Commissioner Hunter asked Ms. Dillworth would prefer a playground that was not at grade.  Ms. Dillworth expressed concern about any outdoor exposure in the area.  She observed that rooftops would be safer than ground-level play areas, but that certain contaminants can still migrate upward in the air.


Commissioner Hunter asked if Ms. Dillworth would feel more comfortable if childcare facilities were required to issue disclaimers and inform parents.  Ms. Dillworth clarified that she objected to allowing childcare facilities on landfills.  She said she was not aware of the monitoring results or the current levels of contamination.  She added that the Regional Water Quality Control Board indicated it would be issuing a new order soon.

Ned Finney, architect for the proposed daycare center, stated that the facility would be inside an existing building, and no new construction would take place.  He said soil studies will be done to make sure the area designated for the play area is free of contamination.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Munir, that the public hearing be closed.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz said he supported the concept of childcare centers for employees.  He expressed reservations about dust and noise impacts during construction elsewhere at Sierra Point, noting young children are most vulnerable to environmentally-induced illnesses.  He suggested limiting the areas of Sierra Point where children could be taken on field trips from the childcare center.

Commissioner Hunter cautioned against predicating a zoning text amendment on some future applicant’s temporary construction impacts.  He recommended that the Planning Commission look at the appropriateness of the proposed use instead.


Commissioner Lentz observed that it might be best to wait now and entertain a proposal for a childcare center sometime in the future.  He suggested gathering more information about the soil in the interim and developing regulations to limit potential exposure during future construction.


Commissioner Munir recommended that the City adopt a policy to minimize construction impacts.  Community Development Director Prince said the conditions and mitigation measures for the biotech campus project have already been approved, and the City will include similar provisions in future hotel and office building projects.  He advised against addressing future construction impacts in a zoning text amendment.

Community Development Director Prince observed that there appeared to be consensus supporting the concept of providing childcare facilities at the workplace.  He noted that the City will still have discretion to deny a use permit based on a case-by-case review.


Commissioner Hunter remarked that parents have a responsibility to investigate the childcare center and its surroundings before deciding to enroll their children.  He expressed support for informing parents about potential hazards and risks so they can make an informed decision.


Commissioner Hunter expressed his appreciation to Ms. Dillworth for bringing issues of community health and safety to the Commission’s attention.  He urged the applicant to think about ways to manage the outdoor space to minimize exposure to soil.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the proposed childcare facility is part of an existing building and is designed to meet the needs of employees.  He recommended approval.


Commissioner Parker suggested requiring the applicant to supplement the existing cap with a concrete pad or some other barrier.  She said she liked the idea of having children close to their parents, as long as the location is safe.  She indicated she was comfortable allowing the proposal to move forward.

Commissioner Hunter stressed the importance of the applicant thoroughly investigating the site to ensure a safe environment for children at the facility and the surrounding area.

Commissioner Hunter moved to recommend adoption of the mitigated negative declaration and draft ordinance by the City Council.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  R-1, R-2, R-3, R-BA, NCRO-2, SCRO-1 and PD Districts; Zoning Text Amendment RZ-3-08; Affordable Housing Ordinance; Negative Declaration; City of Brisbane, applicant


Commissioners discussed continuing this matter to the next meeting.  They agreed to forgo the staff report and take brief public comments at this meeting.

Gregory Shane, program manager, Housing Leadership Council of San Mateo County, provided written comments from Carolyn Moore, a Brisbane resident, supporting passage of the proposed affordable housing ordinance.  He emphasized the need for more affordable housing opportunities throughout San Mateo County, including Brisbane, and noted that the proposed ordinance would facilitate this goal.


Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this matter to the December 4, 2008 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.
ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reported that the City Hall remodel project was nearing completion.  He said the new facility will be open to the public on December 1. 
ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioners discussed the upcoming meeting schedule.  Community Development Director Prince advised that all future meetings will be at City Hall.

Commissioner Munir asked about City Clerk Schroeder’s whereabouts.  Community Development Director Prince explained that Ms. Schroeder was participating in a staff exchange program and had been working at Menlo Park.  He said Ms. Schroeder was due back in early December.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to cancel the Regular Meeting of November 27, 2008 and adjourn to the Special Meeting of December 4, 2008.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 10:55 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


Theresa Maturo, Chairperson

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

